Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes           February 5, 2018
     Memorial Hall
          7:00 pm
Call to Order: Andrew Baker called the meeting to order at 7 pm. Others present: Bob Manners, Matt Marchese and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Media Present: Diane Broncaccio, Greenfield Recorder; Shelburne Falls Independent
Acceptance of Minutes:  Matt made a motion to accept the minutes of the January 22, 6 pm meeting. Andrew seconded the motion. Matt and Andrew voted to approve the motion. Bob abstained.

Bob made a motion to accept the minutes of the January 22, 7 pm meeting.  Matt seconded the motion. The vote in favor was unanimous.
Noteworthy News: 
· Andrew attended a ceremony in Hubbardston and accepted $300,000 in bridge funding on behalf of the Town.  The town will use the funding for the Bassett Road Bridge. The Board extended kudos to Mark Shippee, who put grant application together.
Department Liaison Reports:

Highway – Andrew and Mark have met with two engineering firms regarding the Brook Road Bridge. They will soon be bringing a recommendation to the Board.
250th Committee – The 250th Planning Committee chose a LOGO created by graphic designer Denise Gurley of Colrain. The LOGO will appear on various items of merchandise. The Committee also awarded a bid for fireworks. Bob said the budget for the 200th celebration was $14,000. He expects the 250th to be about $24,000. The Committee will seek more funding from the town particularly if, the Board holds a special town meeting. If the Committee waits to seek funding at the annual town meeting, the funds will not be available until after the 250th festivities. 
Police Department – Matt reported that radar sign has arrived and was set up. Shortly after installation, the sign was experiencing some technical issues so it was sent back and a replacement sign will be here later this week. The department will be discussing its budget with the Finance Committee on February 12. A cruiser will be part of the budget requests. The Chief and Sergeant will be attending a training on evidence rooms.
Senior Center – A meeting will soon be held for all the subcommittees to get together to report on progress towards a new senior center.
Pratt Committee – Andrew said the committee will be meeting this week and will hear a report from the architect.

Memorial Hall Association – The group recently met with architect Jeremy Coleman who has completed some of his initial work.

Village Partnership – Andrew noted that Carmela Lanza-Weil has resigned as Director of the Business Association.
7:30 pm Alyssa Larose RE: Adoption of Housing Plan – The town utilized Local Technical Assistance funds that allowed for the creation of a Housing Plan. FRCOG representative, Alyssa Larose worked with a committee, with representatives from various town boards.  The group met six or seven times during the year. The town wanted to have a state-approved plan, which involved meeting certain criteria. The group studied a great deal of statistical data and created a citizen survey. The data revealed that there is a definite gap between typical income and sale prices. Housing prices have gone up in recent years. The Committee also discovered that there is a need for more rental options, home ownership options, and senior housing options. The report came up with housing strategies that can be implemented over the next five years or longer. A reason for having a state-approved plan is that it can help with Chapter 40B housing permits.  Developers use Chapter 40B permits in towns that fail to meet the state requirement of having 10% of housing designated as affordable. 40B permits allow developers to circumvent local zoning regulations. Accessory dwelling units would not count towards affordable housing goals, said Alyssa. To get a state approved housing plan, the Town must identify actual sites for affordable housing. The Board asked whether it were possible to seek local preference when leasing affordable housing units.  Alyssa indicated that the Town could reserve a percentage of the affordable housing units for Shelburne residents but only for the initial lease. Matt mentioned that while, in good faith, the Board is trying to provide affordable housing for Shelburne residents, in the long term the housing could be for anyone, not just local people. Andrew said that housing changes in the past 20 years have reflected the loss of the town’s factories and rest homes. The survey that was part of the housing study indicated that people generally supported assisting residents with energy upgrades and housing rehabilitation, assisting seniors in remaining in their own homes, and requiring that any new developments include a percentage of affordable units. It is clear that some people feel priced out of the local housing market. It is important to have housing for a mix of incomes. Alyssa said part of the reason for having the plan is to give the town the ability to have some control over the mix of housing available. The Planning Board had voted to accept the plan. Bob presented a motion to approve the Shelburne Housing Plan for state approval as presented on February 5.  Matt seconded by the motion, which, passed unanimously.
Old Business:
Green Communities Designation – Clean Energy Site Assessment via UMass Energy Extension – A group of UMass students will conduct a free Clean Energy Site Assessment, under the supervision of Professor Ben Weil.  The students will receive “hands-on” training in the field of building and energy sciences. The students will conduct the assessment work on April 4. Cowell Gym is the Board’s first priority, with the Town Hall and Arms Library to follow, if time permits. The UMass assessment will compliment  a Level 2 ASHRAE energy audit also scheduled in April. 
Dept. of Veterans’ Services RE: Two Local Options – The town received a letter from Timothy Niejadlik, Director of the Upper Pioneer Valley Veterans’ Services District, mentioning two plans to assist veterans. One was by receiving tax abatements by working for a town department. The second option is to place a voluntary donation on the town’s tax bills.  Monies generated would assist veterans. Matt is expecting to meet with Timothy this week to discuss the options.

New Business: 
FRCOG Local Technical Assistance Project Requests for 2018 – The FRCOG is asking towns to rank priorities in each of three sections. The first section is planning projects. The Board discussed the various options and came up with five areas of interest which were: conducting a survey or interviews to understand what residents, businesses, and visitors want in the downtown; local multi-hazard mitigation plan; creative place making, which could help with beautification of the Deerfield Avenue parking lot; reinvigorating the Agricultural Commission; and recreational marijuana assistance. Matt presented a motion to prioritize the areas of interest as follows: 1) village center economic development project; 2) local multi-hazard mitigation plan; 3) creative place making; 4) assistance with regulating recreational marijuana; and 5) Agricultural Commissions. Bob seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously. 
The next section involved regional projects. The Board discussed all the options and ranked their priorities. Matt presented a motion to give priority to the following projects:

1) Collective purchasing of energy efficiency improvements; 
2) shared services in the areas of animal control, ambulance and EMT, and fire services; 
3) support local substance abuse prevention plan for young people; 
4) develop MA Rural Policy recommendations, work with DEP to develop shared water and sewer operator programs, and advocate for rural policy initiatives, funding programs, and related legislation; and

5) Local official continuing education workshops. Further, the Board supported but did not give as a high a priority to regional opioid task force, regional public health, and abandoned properties task force. Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously. 
The final area of projects was Community Compact projects. A website detailed the projects. Matt had studied the site and described the areas he felt were most important. Terry pointed out that Community Compact projects are only available to towns that did not apply last year. Terry was uncertain whether Shelburne is not eligible this year.
All Boards Meeting RE: When Should We Schedule – Matt suggested holding the meeting after budgets are discussed but before Annual Town Meeting. It is not clear how this will fit into the schedule but Terry will work on some dates.
Correspondence: 
Letter to Editor in Greenfield Recorder – Matt mentioned a letter that he had seen in the newspaper from a citizen who was concerned about using the space near the Deerfield River for a parking lot. The space is already a parking lot and the proposed improvements will make it a safer lot. Matt was willing to respond to the letter, explaining the process and that due diligence had been done. Bob said that historically the Board does not respond to such letters.
Any Other Business: None
Public Comment: None
Adjournment: Matt presented a motion to adjourn at 9:14 pm. Bob seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
